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Beds & Herts LMC Ltd: Update for Practices,  

Monday 12th February 2024 
 
 

In this edition: 
1. GP contract 2024/25 
2. Pharmacy First 
3. GPCE letter to NHSE regarding the Measles outbreak 
4. NHS Jewish BRCA Testing Programme 
5. 22/23 End of Year pensions process webinars 
6. Access to Records – ICO response to DPIAs 
7. COVID-19 vaccination programme update 
8. Level 3 Children and Adult Safeguarding Webinars in Herts & West Essex  

 
 

1. GP contract 2024/25 
  
Here is the update from GPCE regarding the GP contract 2024/25 negotiations:  
  
‘GPC England has rejected the formal contract from the DHSC and NHS England (NHSE) for the 
General Medical Services (GMS) contract for 2024-25. 
  
After consideration at its meeting on the 01st February 2024, the committee unanimously voted that 
the current proposal, including a 1.9% uplift, is unacceptable. The committee was clear that in order 
to prevent practices from reducing services or closing down altogether, a contractual uplift sufficient 
to keep practice finances stable for the ‘stepping-stone’ contract year ahead is imperative. The 
proposal as it presently stands ignores the compelling evidence presented by the BMA GPC England 
officer team, which quantifies the attrition in the item of service fees for vaccs and imms; the 
reimbursements eligible under the SFE and the contract value since 2019.  A contractual uplift of 
1.9% to the global sum would also be disastrous for the employees of practices, including salaried 
and locum GPs and GP nurses.  
  
Details of the contract come at a time when a BMA survey of 10% of practices in England found 
almost two in three (64%) report being concerned about their short and long-term viability, and 
more than half (57%) have experienced cashflow issues within the last 12 months. We had estimated 
that up to one in four GP surgeries would need to reduce their services to ensure they can remain 
open for patients, yet this was before this year’s derisory contract position and proposed below 
inflation funding uplift. GPC England was unanimous in providing us with a mandate to return to the 
DHSC, NHSE and ministers in Government to continue urgent talks ahead of a final position, which 
the profession will be asked to vote upon, in a referendum next month. 
  
We’ve said from the beginning, our door will always be open to ministers and their teams. We’re 
willing to do all in our power to find a solution. As such, GPCE officers will now seek further 
discussions with the Government and NHS England to improve the GP contract to bring back hope, 
safety and stability to all GP practices across England. 
  
Referendum and next steps 
We have produced a webpage with everything you need to know about the current GP contract 
changes and what we plan to do next. Remember, whatever is on the table come March 01st will be 

https://www.bma.org.uk/bma-media-centre/gp-patients-likely-to-suffer-unless-government-improves-inadequate-gp-contract-offer-warns-bma
https://www.bma.org.uk/pay-and-contracts/contracts/gp-contract/gp-contract-202425
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put to you in a referendum which will enable the profession to decide whether the offer sufficiently 
supports general practice in England for the forthcoming financial year, or not.  
  
To be eligible to vote in the referendum, you need to be a member of the BMA to have your 
say. This means making sure your details are up to date and spreading the word to colleagues 
about joining the BMA. The referendum won’t prevent the Government from imposing changes to 
the contract, but it will give us vital insight into how the profession feels, and where we go next. 
  
Update your member details on BMA - Sign In and share this email with your colleagues and 
encourage them to join the BMA today to have your say. Visit our GP contract page here.’ 
  

2. Pharmacy First 
 

On the 31st January, NHS England launched the Pharmacy First initiative, whereby patients in England 
will be able to get treatment for seven common conditions at their high street pharmacy without 
needing to see a GP. 
  
GPCE states: ‘Community pharmacists can play an important role in delivering non-urgent basic care, 
which in theory can help reduce our incredibly busy workload as GPs. However, there are concerns 
that this scheme is being rolled out too quickly, and will rely on an inadequate IT infrastructure that 
will ultimately increase the administrative burden on practices, not lessen it. With almost 2,000 
fewer fully qualified, full-time GPs than in 2015, this will put further pressure on a system already 
close to breaking point. What patients want, and have always wanted, is the ability to access what 
they need from their local practice in a timely manner, and this must remain a priority. This remains 
in the Government's gift; we urge them to allow existing ringfenced funds, currently used to employ 
non-medical practitioners, to be used more flexibly so that practices can hire more GPs and nurses 
who are ideally placed to manage simple conditions.’ 
  

3. GPCE letter to NHSE regarding the Measles outbreak  
 
GPC England have written to NHS England highlighting their serious concerns around the current 
Measles outbreak and the need for urgent support and resources in general practice.  
  
GPCE commented: ‘The communications from NHSE and UKHSA show the lack of accompanying 
infrastructure, planning and resources to help address the outbreak within general practice. We have 
explained how the increase in workload generated by patient queries, requests for vaccination 
history cross-checking, and unresourced catch-up vaccination clinics seriously risks impacting upon 
practice service delivery. We reiterated our request and belief that lowering the thresholds for 
vaccination QOF payments would enable greater coverage, rather than the current financially 
punitive approach that is in place. We have requested an NHSE-mandated urgent rollout of time-
limited packages of support for ICBs, and a Measles Vaccination Enhanced Service. The enhanced 
service would also cover the inherent costs to set-up and staff necessary clinics to limit the impact on 
normal day-to-day care.’ 
  
The letter was also shared in a meeting with the parliamentary under-secretary for primary care, 
Andrea Leadsom. 
  

4. NHS Jewish BRCA Testing Programme 

 

The NHS Jewish BRCA Programme launched on the 31st January. The programme provides genetic 

https://authgateway.bma.org.uk/Account/Login?ReturnUrl=%2Fconnect%2Fauthorize%2Fcallback%3Fclient_id%3Dbmawebsiteumbraco.prod%26redirect_uri%3Dhttps%253A%252F%252Fwww.bma.org.uk%252Fsignin-oidc%26response_type%3Dcode%26scope%3Dopenid%2520roles%2520bmawebsiteprofile%26code_challenge%3DN-nl8KXbH1Q4dIfMsGhgO4Y30UlnrBXhoqh7m9AoAGA%26code_challenge_method%3DS256%26response_mode%3Dform_post%26nonce%3D638433367250863503.MzAzZjFlOWQtYzhlYS00OWNiLWI4MDgtYjIzNGYyZTM5MWM3MjJjYmNjNjMtMDI1YS00ODA5LWFjNjQtYTZjZDE5MGY2MGY5%26state%3DCfDJ8BY2cVNxDc9Ki-uixICpApNY7BEVBOpHOjZPeoW0i0Sw6VWQ1bWB0_-s2tVYh-AycRlIAwjHA-_X84UHgBhZ4Yoy-Ej0e4hs0nskHM9aJ6STpf4kWMZpFWsSCSTwnegvC1kSUPBWpUKlLMZgfFHpiq-bmOTMmYbtue_kuTGlo7CU29RInkGaAxzRGbolICQMsknb5-wr0Q_HZp6XXtDpgBQTGiOmLZTj6ny5NBwDcn6VL9rIrAKzrsD8BtxMcVXA9LoATPRhOu2Wud16RgUttkslgVh9i_fzaufJsjs-uCH6eqiSJOAkj8QeY0CshcAnJblFX4UjzM8bZ0aNy71-EmsMTw5-pkoqsx2fl7o2x5EuRxFRZtwF-JOygVvTnCM0lFYPjHtsS0-IPgtc_y1bS0KKC4cte34zHENLjk5diAXRRI9aCByMKA0GhH34adgynzm8yxIKGTjCrfOXBYltF7EasFHfFF8ewxSBU77wE6Wo%26x-client-SKU%3DID_NET6_0%26x-client-ver%3D6.12.1.0
https://join.bma.org.uk/intro/
https://www.bma.org.uk/pay-and-contracts/contracts/gp-contract/gp-contract-202425
https://www.england.nhs.uk/2024/01/over-10000-nhs-pharmacies-begin-treating-people-for-common-conditions/
https://i.emlfiles4.com/cmpdoc/2/5/8/0/5/3/files/6069_pdf-mmr.pdf?utm_campaign=259994_09012024%20NEWSLETTER%20GPs%20England%20M%20CMP-01907-F1Q8V&utm_medium=email&utm_source=The%20British%20Medical%20Association%20%28Comms%20Engagment%29&dm_t=0,0,0,0,0
https://www.england.nhs.uk/2024/01/nhs-launches-catch-up-campaign-for-missed-mmr-vaccines/
https://primarycarebulletin.cmail19.com/t/d-l-elttkjy-tjulmykul-yd/
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testing for BRCA1/2 for people with Jewish ancestry (defined as having at least one Jewish 

grandparent), who are six times more likely to be a BRCA carrier than the general population.  

 

If anyone presents to their GP with questions, they should be given the link to the information page 

where they can register for a test, and advised they can call the genetic counselling hotline directly 

for support on 020 3437 6001.
 

  
5. 22/23 End of Year Pensions process webinars 

 
The revised dates for the PCSE 22/23 End of Year Pensions process webinars, covering how to submit 
Type 1 Annual Certificates and Type 2 Self Assessments, are as follows: 
 
• Type 1 Annual Certificates – Tuesday 20th February, 6.00 – 7.30pm 
• Type 2 Self-Assessment forms – Wednesday 21st February, 6.00 – 7.30pm 
• Type 1 Annual Certificates – Tuesday 12th March, 6.00 – 7.30pm 
• Type 2 Self-Assessment forms – Wednesday 13th March, 6.00 – 7.30pm 
• Type 2 Self-Assessment forms – Tuesday 26th March, 6.00 – 7.30pm 
Full information about the changes to 2022/23 forms and how to register for the webinars can be 
found here. The revised submission deadline for this year is the 31st March 2024. 
 

6. Access to records – ICO response to DPIAs 
 

Following DPIAs being submitted by many practices relating to the accelerated access to records 
programme, this is a reminder that the ICO (Information Commissioner’s Office) published its advice 
last month. The ICO is content that ‘potential data protection risks have been identified, and that 
sufficient mitigations are in place.’ Practices that haven't completed a DPIA are encouraged to do so 
and make their commissioners aware. If practices identify particular data protection risks associated 
with providing online access, which they do not consider to be mitigated, they should consult and 
engage with the ICO and their commissioner to find a way forward. 
  
GPCE comments that: ‘The ICO is technically correct that in theory, a practice could expend whatever 
infinite resource it wished in order to comply with the contractual requirement to give access. 
Because a practice could theoretically mitigate (at enormous cost) the ICO is content that the Data 
Protection Act will not be broken. It's what the ICO has not said which is telling. Reading between 
these lines, one may infer that if mitigations were not in place (i.e. access was blanket switched-on, 
as may have happened in many cases) there may be questions over the legality. Hence the BMA's 
advice is that as a practice you must still construct a DPIA and keep your commissioners updated. 
If you are facing local issues, let us know and be sure to include your LMC in such discussions.’ 
  

7. COVID-19 vaccination programme update 
 

NHS England have published an extension to the COVID vaccination service specification ahead of 
the proposed spring/summer booster programme. The specification remains mostly unchanged from 
the current Autumn/Winter programme, however, following discussions with GPC England, there will 
be an additional £2.50 payment per vaccination for vaccinations from April–August 2024, in addition 
to the £7.54 Item of Service fee. Whilst this move is welcome, GPCE retain strong concerns about the 
future financial viability of the programme, and again recommend that practices and their partners 
make a full assessment of whether delivery of the vaccination programme remains viable for them. 
   
 

https://pcse.england.nhs.uk/services/gp-pensions/end-year-processes
https://ico.org.uk/about-the-ico/media-centre/news-and-blogs/2024/01/accelerated-access-to-gp-records-aagpr-dpias-response/
https://ico.org.uk/about-the-ico/media-centre/news-and-blogs/2024/01/accelerated-access-to-gp-records-aagpr-dpias-response/
https://www.england.nhs.uk/coronavirus/documents/enhanced-service-specification/
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8. Level 3 Children and Adult Safeguarding Webinars in Herts & West Essex  
 
*For Herts Practices* 
 
Beds & Herts LMC and Herts & West Essex ICB invite primary care colleagues in Hertfordshire and 
West Essex to the following FREE Safeguarding webinar, contributing to Level 3 training 
requirements.  
 
Session B: 
Agenda: 

• Hertfordshire IDVA (Independent Domestic Violence Advocacy) Service 

• Court Appearances, presented by Dr Olive Hayes, Consultant Community Paediatrician East and 
North Hertfordshire NHS Trust & Designated Doctor for Safeguarding Children, Hertfordshire 
and West Essex ICB.  

 
Date & time: 

- Wednesday 28th February 2024, 1.30 - 4.00pm  
 
Register your free place here 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
News - For the latest news, information and weekly updates for practices, please visit the Hot Topics section of our website. 
 
BHLMC Job Board - Advertise your practice vacancies or search for jobs on our Job Board. If you are interested in posting an 
advert please contact lmcadmin@bhlmc.co.uk for more information. 
 
Locums - If you are a Locum and would like to receive LMC updates, please register via the online form to be added to our 
database and mailing list. 
 
Workforce Wellbeing & Support - Visit our webpage. 
 
Contact Us:  
Beds & Herts LMC Ltd,  
Tel: 01438 880010  
Email: lmcadmin@bhlmc.co.uk  
Website: www.bedshertslmcs.org.uk/contact_us 
 
 
 

https://forms.office.com/Pages/ResponsePage.aspx?id=rjrCtdIatUuj5kogTb6MHboulsYwZ8dKg567gNc5o65UMTg3M1VJU00xSkg1SjYwUk9WWFZHN0czRC4u
https://www.bedshertslmcs.org.uk/category/hot-topics/
https://forms.office.com/Pages/ResponsePage.aspx?id=rjrCtdIatUuj5kogTb6MHboulsYwZ8dKg567gNc5o65UMjNXU1k1VTE1U0ZIQkRXUkRFT1pFQlVTRS4u
mailto:lmcadmin@bhlmc.co.uk
https://forms.office.com/Pages/ResponsePage.aspx?id=rjrCtdIatUuj5kogTb6MHboulsYwZ8dKg567gNc5o65UNlhTMzg4OUMyQVkyUjNPSkhWMVM0MlJXSi4u
https://www.bedshertslmcs.org.uk/wellbeing-support/
mailto:lmcadmin@bhlmc.co.uk
http://www.bedshertslmcs.org.uk/contact_us/

